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January 30, 2022 

Call to Order 

The meeting was called to order by Church Council President Tims at 10:08 am. 79 members were in at-

tendance.   

 

Opening Prayer:  

Pastor Dean led the congregation in an opening prayer.   

 

Approval of the Agenda for the Meeting 

Motion by Kate Dahl and second by Becky Tennis Hansen to approve the agenda for the meeting. The mo-

tion was approved. 

 

Approval of the 2021 Annual Meeting Minutes 

Motion by Tonia Palmer and second by Bruce Olson to approve the minutes of the annual meeting. The 

motion was approved.   

 

Gift Policy:   

David Drommerhausen presented an overview of the new gift policy and invited questions. He emphasized 

the importance of having this policy especially in light of reduced giving. Without a major gift and PPP 

loans, the financial situation would have been much more precarious.    

 

Elections 

Motion by Bill Barber and second by Wes Dahl to accept the full ballot of nominations for 2022.  The mo-

tion was approved.   

  

New Business: 

David Drommerhausen presented an overview of the proposed 2022 budget, and invited questions. Mo-

tion by Bill Barber and second by Jerry Vogt to approve the budget.  The motion was approved.  

  

Adjournment 

Motion by Bruce Olson and second by Lowell Peterson to adjourn the meeting. The motion was approved 

and the meeting adjourned at 10:34am.   

 

Closing Prayer 

Pastor Dean led the congregation in a closing prayer.   



 

When I think about difficult things, I ask why or how come? At Grace over the past year, we have 

experienced financial restraints and limitations. These issues have resulted in employee cutbacks. As a 

council and congregation, we will endeavor to fund a part time music ministry and do our best to maintain 

a quality office manager. 

 

I know the Personnel Committee is working hard at being good listeners to the congregation regarding the 

Grace music ministry. We are grateful for those persons who have come forward to provide music at 

worship services. 

 

I refer you to Isaiah 41:10 for solace when in doubt- 

          “… fear not for I am with you; be not dismayed for I am your God; I will strengthen you; I will help 

you; I will uphold you with my righteous right hand.” 

 

Our weekly Sunday attendance is improving as the pandemic wanes and with the effectiveness of the 

available vaccines. Other congregations have and are experiencing similar attendance concerns. At 

Grace, we are a vibrant congregation with many positive possibilities. We need to continue to encourage 

one another in attendance and giving. 

 

We are happy to see Vicar Ashley step into her new role at Grace, where she will be acquainted with all 

phases of Christian ministry. Pastor Dean continues to be an important part of confirmation, Christian 

education and Youth Ministry. He uses his talents and experience to further the education and introspection 

of our youth. Pastor Shane will be taking a sabbatical leave from June through August to refresh his 

ministerial journey. We are grateful the rostered leaders coordinate their strengths to further the mission of 

Grace Lutheran Church. 

 

As Paul wrote in Philippians 4:13-  

            “We can do all things in Him who strengthens us.” 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to serve as one of many leaders at Grace. 

 

Peace, 

Jim Munyer 



 

Not long ago, someone said that the world has changed. I agreed. It has changed, and unlike before, when 

change was happening at different rates in different places, it seems we all have to change at once, and it still 

often feels chaotic. But Isaiah 43 reminds us that God is still at work. It says “See, I am doing a new thing! Now 

it springs up; do you not perceive it? I am making a way in the wilderness and streams in the wasteland.”  

Too often we see change, struggles, disagreements, and other chaos as negative. They certainly can be. Change 

often means we have to face the changing needs of the world (and the church) and, in turn, we must see change 

among God’s people. These changes come about through financial responsibility and changing needs of 

Grace. In those changes we acknowledge the grief we experience. That’s ok. It’s ok to grieve, to ask questions 

and to process the situation. That doesn’t mean, however, that the church is going down or the sky is falling. Far 

from it. We have amazing members, leadership and gifts to serve one another and Albert Lea in God’s name! 

Over the last few years we have had to adapt as a congregation, sometimes leading in the darkness, sometimes 

on a lake with only one paddle. However you want to describe it, we were in uncharted territory. Your council, 

along with the other staff and myself, worked hard to keep creating space for people to grow in faith. Worship 

has looked different, leadership has made tough decisions in staffing and the way the staff spend their time, and 

that has been hard work, grief worthy work, even if it was necessary.  

As we walk into 2023, there may be some nervousness about what’s going to happen next. While being a pastor 

does not make me a fortune teller, I can assure you of this: God will continue to walk with us as we continue to 

serve God and our community in love and care. We trust that God will guide us through the mix of grief and 

hope as we continue to meet for worship, service, learning and shared community.  

Our prayers for the future include hiring a music director, needed updates on our building, praying for our 

friends and neighbors, being present in worship, teaching our youth the joy of Christ in their lives in Sunday 

School and Confirmation, and keeping our eyes open as God reveals the kingdom to us in each of those 

adventures, maybe even adventures we have yet to see!  

Thank you for being part of Grace, for walking this rough, unprecedented road, and for remaining part of the 

amazing work we do in God’s name. Peace to you and I look forward to adventuring with you for another year.  

Peace in Christ. PShane  



 

’

Halftime! 

I remember enjoying the midway point of basketball and soccer games. It was a chance to take a breather 

and make adjustments for the second half. Having reached (slightly past) the halfway point of my time at 

Grace, I continue to be thankful for the opportunities afforded me here so far…and the possibilities of what 

is to come. 

 

So far… 

I have coordinated two years of Confirmation lessons that have encouraged participants to think beyond 

what they imagine Confirmation will be. Students inspire me and challenge me to find ways to engage them 

and give them space to explore, wonder, and grow. What a gift! 

When the ELCA Gathering was cancelled last summer, Ashley and I were able to pivot quickly and 

coordinate a memorable trip to Colorado with several young people and adult leaders. It was an amazing 

trip of discovery, accomplishment, and connection for which I am incredibly thankful. 

People have invited me to be part of significant Holy Spirit moments—Baptisms, First Communion 

celebrations, funerals, and weddings. I am always honored and humbled to witness sacred moments with 

people. 

As an interim, I have been trusted by Grace’s leadership to participate in this ministry as an “outsider” and 

ask questions (usually “Why?”), share experiences, and try new things that seem to be in line with Grace’s 

mission and goals. 

It has been exciting and fun to see new life breathed into Grace’s Sunday School ministry through the hard 

work of Kate Dahl and Christie Ness. 

 

What’s coming... 

I am looking forward to new directions and vitality in Grace’s youth ministry as Heather Earl, Jen Zoller, and 

a few others work toward a model that is volunteer-led and sustainable for the future. 

This summer, Grace will send a contingent of folks to serve in Appalachia—an opportunity to experience a 

new culture while living out our unique callings as members of the Body of Christ. 

The Confirmation ministry will continue to evolve as I seek ways to turn our weekly lessons into a shareable, 

repeatable, adaptable curriculum for future use. 

Lent will again feature intergenerational worship and conversation as we explore how our unique gifts link 

us to God’s mission. 

 

It’s halftime, but there’s little time for sitting back! There’s still so much to be done, and I’m excited to see 

how we’re led (together) into God’s future at Grace! 

Pastor Dean Smith 



 

’

Genesis 28:15a “Know that I am with you and will keep you wherever you go” 

 

As I continue God’s calling for me in pastoral ministry, this year was a big year of transitions for me at 

Grace. Although transitions can be different, God continues to guide us and is with us through it all. 

 

I spent January through August serving as Youth Director where we spent our Spring bringing back youth 

activities in a “post-covid” world, and our Summer on a youth trip to Buena Vista, Colorado with an 

incredible group of young people (and adult leaders) led by Pastor Dean.  

 

On September 1st, my sixth anniversary of working at Grace, I transitioned into my Vicar (intern pastor) 

role. The last few months I have had the honor to move into this new role, learn what it means to be a 

pastoral leader and serve at Grace in a new capacity!  

 

Part of this role includes meeting with a Lay Internship Committee. They will be intentionally walking with 

me during my internship. This includes: Heather Earl (chair), Paula Buendorf, Karen Hendrickson, Corrine 

Tims, Erika Youlden. If you have any questions regarding my role, you can reach out to any of them.  

 

While I am part-time Vicar at Grace, I am also a full-time online Collaborate Learning student at Wartburg 

Theological Seminary. This past year I finished a unit in CPE (Clinical Pastoral Education), and I took many 

classes including: Being Body of Christ, Preaching, Pastoral Care, Spiritual Practice, Fieldwork, Hebrew 

Bible, 21
st
 Century Leadership, Lutheran Confessions, and Teaching the Small Catechism. In Spring of 

2023 I will be taking a J-Term trip to the Holy Land, Hebrew Bible 2, Global Church History, Word Image 

and Imagination, and Business Practices for Pastors. 

 

Thank you to the people of Grace Lutheran who have supported and helped me as I continue this 

discernment into pastoral ministry. I am so thankful to get to bring all of you along on my seminary 

journey, and I am excited to continue to serve as part-time Vicar until spring of 2024. 

 

Vicar Ashley Kuhlman 



 

The practice of parish nursing focuses on a faith community. The parish nurse, in collaboration with the 

pastoral staff and congregants, participates in the ongoing transformation of the faith community into 

sources of health and healing. Parish nurses appreciate that all persons are sacred and must be treated with 

respect and dignity. The parish nurse serves the faith community, creating safe environments for healing, 

while advocating with compassion, mercy, and dignity.   

 

Since the pandemic, the parish nurse ministry has looked a little different. The congregation is reminded 

weekly in the bulletin or Grace Notes that they should contact the pastors or the church office if they are 

scheduled for surgery, hospitalized, or undergoing changes in their medical conditions and requesting to 

have pastoral care. The pastors per your request will call on you and then it will be determined as to your 

situation if you'd care to have the parish nurse call on you also. At this time the pastor will make this referral 

to the parish nurse and a visitation schedule will be set up.  

 

The parish nurse continues to make about 3-4 visits weekly during her Monday office hours, providing the 

sacrament of communion when requested. These visits take place in private residences, nursing care 

facilities, hospitals, and the church. I continue to make numerous phone calls and send cards to those that 

have been on our weekly prayer list and those that have experienced grief and loss.  

 

In the past couple years, we have not been able to utilize the cookie ministry, so store bought and pre-

packaged treats have been provided during visits. The parish nurse has been known to deliver meals from 

restaurants or local grocery stores to those in need. I have provided transportation on occasion for medical 

appointments or offering links to those in need to the Salvation Army to assist with housing or food, as well 

as make referrals to local agencies for assistance with medical care, housing needs, utility assistance, etc.  

 

We no longer have an active visitation team; however if you would like to be a part of visitation, please 

contact Pastor Shane with your name and when you may be available. Visitation may change soon with the 

need for volunteers to extend the ministry and love shared to others that are not able to attend church with 

us anymore.   

 

Lori Tuchtenhagen,  

Parish Nurse 



 

Grace’s Youth Ministry Committee is exploring new opportunities for how we do ministry in ways that are 

sustainable and purposeful for our students. 

 

We gathered for a Visioning Meeting in the fall of 2022 to think about what we would like to offer for an 

inclusive, service-focused, fun, volunteer-led ministry for our students. We are excited for what is coming 

together. 

 

Things to look for in 2023: 

• A fun, meaningful service trip to Appalachia with Appalachia Service Project in July 

• Monthly (or so) service opportunities 

• Sunday morning faith-based conversation for students who are past Sunday School ages 

• Fun outings with our faith family! 

• New fundraising efforts that will involve the whole congregation. 

 

The Youth Committee continues to make plans for the youth of Grace with service and social activities. We 

are new to this and could easily use some help in leadership with our youth. If you would like to participate 

as an adult or youth, please stay posted.  

 

Peace,  

Heather Earl and Jen Zoller 

Volunteer Leaders 



 

The Scholarship Committee is excited to report that we received a record number of applications this year. 

We were very impressed by the students and we pray for God’s blessings on them as they begin a new 

chapter in their lives. While we regret that we could not give every student a scholarship, we are pleased to 

award the following scholarships: 

 

Grace Foundation Scholarship – Mason Buendorf, Henrik Lange, Hailey Strom  

Donald Gross Elementary Education Scholarship – Campbell Cichosz 

Godtland Scholarship – Malana Thompson 

Gertrude Hanson Memorial Scholarship – Ethan Green 

John and Alma Mathews Memorial Scholarship – Taya Jeffrey 

Janice M. and Henry J. Guse Scholarship – Katelynn Nelson 

Lindsey Loehr Diemer Memorial Scholarship – Riley Knoss 

Lu Ryan Memorial Scholarship – Carter Miller 

Donna Ball Memorial Scholarship – Burke Cichosz 

Donald Ball Memorial Scholarship – Mason Rafdal 

Laurence McGill Memorial Scholarship – Lindsey Bizjak 

Delores Ost Scholarship – Lauren Fredrickson 

Vern Jahnke Memorial Scholarship – Lucy Stay 

 

The Scholarship Committee remains thankful for the families who established these scholarships. 

 

This year, we give thanks for LuVerne Godtland whose generous spirit shaped committee conversations 

immeasurably and Jeanne Lundak who has contributed compassion, wisdom, and insight into deliberations. 

Your unique gifts will be missed, and you are to be commended for your faithful service to young people in 

this community. 

 

On a similar note, we will be glad to welcome Sheila Calderon and Annette Godtland to the committee 

this year. 

 

With Thanksgiving, 

Bob Ball 

Julie Drommerhausen 

Steve Lee 

Pastor Dean Smith 



Team members: Dave and Julie Drommerhausen, Joel Erickson, Janece Jeffrey, Corrine Tims, Pastor Shane  

 

“For I was hungry, and you gave me food, I was thirsty, and you gave me drink, I was a stranger and you 

welcomed me.”  Matthew 25:35 

 

With the generosity of our Grace members, our friends from many other area churches, our community, 

and our school social workers we are able to provide weekend backpack meals for 576 students in grades 

preK-7 and the Alternative Learning Center.   

 

This much needed program has once again expanded.   

A quick story…Katie, our social worker called me one day this Fall and said that 2 of her students had 

asked if they could please have a packet of food for their preschool siblings.  I know, heartbreaking.  So, I 

told her to just give them an extra packet each week until we could figure something out.  That same week 

the director of the #241 preschool called to ask if they could somehow be included in the FFB program 

and that they had 74 families that were in need.  WOW!  We had just submitted a grant application to the 

Hanson Family Foundation asking for $10,000 but we didn’t know if or when we would receive it.  We 

were about to place our second food order and a decision needed to be made.  We decided to include the 

preschool in the order, praying that we would get the grant.  God answered our prayers and we did receive 

the grant so the preschool is funded for this year without a church sponsor.  We continue to look for a 

church or two to sponsor this group of students, but church budgets are tight and we have not secured one 

as of now.  The preschool director and teachers are thrilled to be included and they are so helpful in getting 

the food to these little dears each week.   

 

We continue to use JA Foods out of Michigan to supply us with a variety of 4 meal packets.  Of course, 

food and shipping costs have increased; it now costs $170 to feed one student for the school year.  We 

have applied for and received generous grants from The Otto Bremer Trust, The United Way and The 

Freeborn County Communities Foundation.  With a total budget of over $95,000, these grants supplement 

the program so that half of the cost is covered, with the exception of the preschool, which is fully funded by 

The Hanson Grant.  Six other area churches—Zion Lutheran, Hayward Lutheran, Ascension Lutheran, First 

Lutheran, United Methodist, and Crossroads, along with Grace support the elementary schools, the middle 

school and the ALC.  Grace, partnered with Zion, supports 108 students at Hawthorne.   

 

Showing the children of our community that we care about them and their wellbeing helps them to have a 

feeling of belonging and a sense of security.  We care about them and we want them to be successful 

learners.  Thank you again for your donations, your volunteer time and your prayers.  Blessings abound. 

 

Julie Drommerhausen 

Team member 

 

 



 

The Mission team met monthly this year and focused on the following: 

 

“All Grace Gathers” was held in September. It was a time of activities, food, and fellowship 

for all ages. The event was a joint effort by the Mission, Life & Growth, and Education teams. 

 

The Jen Zoller family again organized the Salvation Army Angel Tree. Gifts were collected 

and taken to the Salvation Army for distribution. 

 

Fair Trade Equal Exchange sales began again and continue monthly.   

 

Mission funds that are gathered through undesignated giving offerings will be disseminated 

as follows: 

 

$200.00  Loaves & Fishes 

$300.00  Youth for Christ/The Rock 

$400.00  Ecumenical Food Pantry at First Presbyterian Church 

$400.00  Salvation Army Food Shelf 

$300.00  Food for Backpack Program 

$200.00  Campus Ministry at Minnesota State University Mankato 

$200.00  Campus Ministry at Winona State University 

$500.00  Supplies for Tanzania/International Health Partners 

$400.00  Lutheran Disaster Response 

$200.00  Freeborn County United Way Food Shelf 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Al & Pat Arends 

JoAnn Bracker 

Karen Hendrickson 

Rick & Ginny Loberg 

Becky Tennis Hanson 

Jerry Vogt 



 

The group helps prepare for every worship service, providing flowers (often through donations), setting up 

communion, preparing the font for baptism, providing a small gift to the newly baptized along with their 

baptismal candle. Christmas and Easter are full of activity as we prepare for many more people in attend-

ance at worship.  

2023 Allowed us to transition from pre-packaged communion to bread and wine in the trays. The bread is 

often loaves from the HyVee bakery, but sometimes will be wafers if needed.  

Our resident acolytes, Bill Barber and Travis Ness, continue to serve when available. Others of any age are 

welcome to participate in helping share the light of Christ during worship.  

The group continues to provide the banner for baptisms and funerals with the names of the baptized and 

deceased as a visual reminder of the one being celebrated. This addition has been, and continues to be 

an appreciated worship art for many families at both important events.  

Lastly, the members of the Altar Guild are proud of the work they do, and we are thankful for their service. 

The expectations have been streamlined over the years and the commitment looks different than it did even 

5 years ago. If you are interested in helping, the timing is flexible and the tasks easy to learn. Please talk to 

anyone in the group or Jane Madson, the Altar Guild leader.  

Respectfully Submitted,  

Pr. Shane Koepke for Jane Madson 



 

The team spent much of 2022 examining paid positions at the church to address the financial challenges 

facing Grace. After a thorough review, the team made a proposal to the Church Council to reduce the 

Office Manager position to .8FTE and Director of Music and Worship positions to half-time.  

 

Other business of the committee in 2022 included the approval of a sabbatical for Pastor Shane and 

proposed wage increases for staff.  

 

As we look to the future, the committee will be moving forward with filling the revamped Director of Music 

position, assisting Pastor Shane with the performance reviews of staff, reviewing and revising the current 

Staff Handbook, and exploring church staffing as we anticipate the transition of Pastor Dean and Victor 

Ashley. 

 

Respectfully submitted,  

The Grace Personnel Committee 

Gary Schindler – Chair 

Pastor Shane Koepke 

Paul Godtland 

David Larson 

Jim Munyer – Church Council President 

Corrine Tims 



 

’

SPECIAL SERVICES 2020 2021 2022 

 

Mid-Week Lenten Services  (average, 6 services)   677/2,155 

Holy Week Attendance    425 427/924 

Good Friday Service  395 95/307 

Easter      8:00am  80 143/175 

Easter      10:00am  147 227/186 

Thanksgiving Eve 533 45 200/unknown 

Blue Christmas 378 260 

(online only) 

1900 

(online only) 

Christmas Eve    3:00pm  143 83/320 

Christmas Eve    5:00pm  189 126/489 

Christmas Eve   10:00pm in 2020-21 & 9:00pm in 2022  120 80/241 

      Christmas Eve Total 699 452 289/1,050 

Christmas Day 247 164  

(online only) 

49/226  

 

      

WEEKLY ATTENDANCE     

Total Weekly Attendance (online and in person) 14,256 32,607 26,519 

January-May and September-December  (average) 373 385 326/683 

June-August, Sunday (average) 461 493 125/230 

All Weeks - 12 months  (average) 385 627 226/466 

Sundays in the Year 52 52 52 

Record Sunday (2022 is in person record only) 1048 1097 Easter: 370 

Record Sunday  (other than Easter) 1048 411 347 

   (10/25) (10/31) (10/30) 

  Confirmation Confirmation Confirmation 

       

Anyone interesting in ushering (1month at a time, 3 times a year) please talk to Rick Loberg. It’s a great way 

to serve your fellow members and welcome folks to Grace.  

Please have peace, 

Rick Loberg, Director of Ushers 

in person/online 



 

2022 was a year of maintaining the church building. Major repairs of the Steeple spot lights and replacing 

the floor tile by the kitchen were put on hold due to the financial situation. Online worship continued to be 

improved with updating some cameras, computers and microphones. It is still a learning experience for all 

staff working on it. In October we started using Minnesota Maids to clean the floors in the entry ways, due 

to staffing issues in the custodial area. Also in October the lawn mower blew up, and was beyond repair, so 

it needed to be replaced. With the help of your THRIVENT CHOICE dollars we replaced it with a new one 

with those funds. Next year we hope to replace the steeple lights with LEDs which should last much longer. 

BEG Committee members:  David Drommerhausen, Steve Thompson and Darin La France 



 

ASSETS

Cash Accounts Security Checking Account $200,415.99

Security Savings Account $4,854.99

US Bank Checking  Account $0.00

US Bank Savings Account $0.00

First Farmers and Merchants Bank $101,150.20

Mission Investment Fund Account $177,721.64

Thrivent Savings Account $0.00

Ameritrade Account $0.00

Martin Luther Fund Checking Account $0.00

Ryan Scholarship Mission Fund Acct $11,559.89

Guse Scholarship Mission Fund Acct $28,899.68

Delores Ost Scholarship Mission Fund Acct $41,000.00

TOTAL ASSETS $565,602.39 $565,602.39

LIABILITIES AND FUNDS

LIABILITIES Federal Payroll Taxes Payable $1,867.82

State Payroll Taxes Payable $221.00

Retained Earnings $0.00

Member Pretax Contribution $0.00

Mission Investment Fund Loan $0.00

Total Liabilities $2,088.82 $2,088.82

FUND BALANCES

Undesignated Fund General Fund $265,560.77

$265,560.77

Undesignated Fund Total $265,560.77 $265,560.77

Designated Education Education Ministry Fund $1,729.98

Library Fund $2,461.78

Sunday School Offering $58.00

Designated Education Total $4,249.76

Designated Missions Martin Luther Fund $7,492.99

Hawthorne Fund $294.23

Hawthorne Backpack Fund $13,562.90

Food for Backpacks Grant Fund $42,183.59

Chart your Course Fund $7.38

World Hunger $98.75

International Health Partners $540.70

Heifer Fund $1,279.57

Missionary for a Day Fund $175.09

Local Food Shelves $2,027.95

Mission Giving $802.60

Designated Missions Total $68,465.75

Designated Parish Nurse Prayer Shawl Fund $502.83

Parish Nurse Fund $1,385.44

Designated Parish Nurse Total $1,888.27
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Missionary for a Day Fund $175.09

Local Food Shelves $2,027.95

Mission Giving $802.60

Designated Missions Total $68,465.75

Designated Parish Nurse Prayer Shawl Fund $502.83

Parish Nurse Fund $1,385.44

Designated Parish Nurse Total $1,888.27



 

Designated Property Building Fund $14,325.89

Memorials Fund $15,436.27

Prayer Garden Fund $2,001.06

Thrivent Choice Fund $19,909.10

WELCA Cookbook Fund $82.00

Altar Guild Expense Fund $2,532.01

Sound System Fund $0.00

Capital Campaign $0.00

WELCA Sewing Fund $355.96

WELCA Stewardship Fund $145.46

WELCA General Fund $4,670.81

Chapel $0.00

Designated Property Total $59,458.56

Designated Scholarships Godtland Scholarship Fund $14,377.84

Guse Nursing Scholarship Fund $24,556.47

Hanson Scholarship Fund $1,567.88

Loehr Scholarship Fund $500.00

Mathews Scholarship Fund $2,670.00

Lu Ryan Scholarship Fund $11,346.32

Don Gross Education Scholarship Fund $1,064.38

Egland Scholarship Fund $0.00

Lisa Vogelsang Scholarship Fund $0.00

Laurence O. McGill Scholarship Fund $19,530.00

Don and Donna Scholarship Fund $13,380.00

Delores Ost Scholarship Fund $41,738.90

Vern Jahnke Scholarship Fund $10,982.49

Designated Scholarships Total $141,714.28

Designated Worship Choir Robe Fund $1,524.35

Music Fund $6,308.17

Organ Fund $990.24

Designated Worship Total $8,822.76

Designated Youth Camp Scholarship Fund $5,834.14

Foundation Camp Scholarship & VBS $0.00

Youth Fund $3,572.86

Youth Event $920.87

Youth Fundraiser $3,025.55

Designated Youth Total $13,353.42

Designated Funds Total $297,952.80 $297,952.80

TOTAL LIABILITIES AND FUNDS $565,602.39



 

UNDESIGNATED FUNDS OPEN BAL INCOME EXPENSE CLOSE BAL

INCOME Budgeted Offering $555,797.00

Endowments,Special Gifts $123,480.00

PPP/ERC $62,631.06

Fees and Miscellaneous $6,366.63

Interest Income $1,182.74

Undesignated Income $749,457.43

EXPENSE Mission to Others $50,664.48

Pastoral Ministry $444,763.44

Congregation Ministries $48,194.83

Church Upkeep $95,473.24

Budgeted Expense $639,095.99

Fees and Miscellaneous $3,823.93

Undesignated Expense $642,919.92

OPEN BAL INCOME EXPENSE CLOSE BAL

UNDESIGNATED FUNDS $159,023.26 $749,457.43 $642,919.92 $265,560.77

DESIGNATED FUNDS OPEN BAL INCOME EXPENSE CLOSE BAL

Designated Education $4,003.38 $326.00 $79.62 $4,249.76

Designated Missions $50,418.00 $91,268.17 $73,220.42 $68,465.75

Designated Parish Nurse $1,688.61 $340.50 $140.84 $1,888.27

Designated Property $50,586.86 $14,342.00 $5,470.30 $59,458.56

Designated Scholarships $137,814.02 $10,650.26 $6,750.00 $141,714.28

Designated Worship $8,950.76 $306.00 $434.00 $8,822.76

Designated Youth $15,521.85 $29,732.21 $31,900.64 $13,353.42

DESIGNATED FUNDS $268,983.48 $146,965.14 $117,995.82 $297,952.80

TOTAL FUNDS OPEN BAL INCOME EXPENSE CLOSE BAL

Undesignated & Designated $428,006.74 $896,422.57 $760,915.74 $563,513.57

Respectfully submitted, Grace Lutheran Finance Team

** Payroll audit done successfully in October 2022
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Respectfully submitted, Grace Lutheran Finance Team 
Dave Drommerhausen, Tonia Palmer, Ginny Loberg, Marsha Smith 



 

The purpose of the Grace Lutheran Foundation continues to receive from Grace Lutheran members or from 

the public, gifts, bequests or properties as may from time to time be given. Such gifts are invested with 

proper regard for their safety and interest according to the will of the congregation membership and 

designation of the donors. Interest accrued from funds and investments returns, including realized and 

unrealized capital gains controlled by the foundation, may be designated by the board to be used for 

missions, education or other specific projects of Grace Lutheran Church and its gospel outreach. 

 

We are grateful for the collaborative work of Perry Loge and Marsha Smith and for the in-house audit that 

was completed for the year ending 2022. The foundation’s main source of income was, again, the 

farmland rental monies. We are entering into a new contract for a term of one year. We also have income 

from a contract with Bent Tree Phase Two Wind Farm project through Alliant Energy. 

 

Monetary support was again given in the form of scholarships to students from our congregation attending 

a Lutheran college. We are also currently financially supporting Ashley in her seminary education. The 

board provided support for the youth trip to Noah’s Ark in Colorado and other support for the youth. The 

Foundation opens a Mission Investment Fund account valued at $50 for every newly baptized member. 

 

As we look ahead to 2023, we prayerfully consider the needs of Grace Lutheran Church and continue to 

provide appropriate financial support for the congregation, its ministry programs and gospel outreach. 

 

Sincerely in Christ, 

The Grace Foundation Board: 

Bruce Olson - Chair Roy Page 

Karen Hendrickson - Vice Chair Jerry Dahl 

Steve Schulz - Treasurer Paul Andersen 

Dale Buendorf - Secretary Jim Munyer - Council President 

Pastor Shane Koepke Marsha Smith 

 

 

 



 

                                                                                  GRACE FOUNDATION, INC.

                                                                                             Balance Sheet

                                                                          As of December 31, 2022 and 2021

                                            ASSETS 2022 2021

Current Assets

Security Bank Checking Account $ 34,043.96 $ 37,859.17

Schwab Cash Account 201.63 16,753.63

Total Current Assets 34,245.59 54,612.80

Foundation Investments

Schwab Investments 271,066.09 293,801.41

Total Foundation Investments 271,066.09 293,801.41

Godtland Investments

Mission Investment CD 20,000.00 20,000.00

Mission Investment CD 20,000.00 20,000.00

Mission Investment CD 10,000.00 10,000.00

Security Bank CD 54,369.40 54,369.40

Security Bank CD 16,410.02 16,410.02

Total Godtland Investments 120,779.42 120,779.42

Fixed Assets

H. Nelson Farm (Perpetuity)(At Appraised Market Value) 959,000.00 933,400.00

Total Fixed Assets 959,000.00 933,400.00

TOTAL ASSETS $ 1,385,091.10 $ 1,402,593.63

                                           LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS

Net Assets

Permanently Restricted Net Assets

Perpetuity Money/Godtland $ 580,823.17 $ 580,823.17

Farmland Market Value Increase 665,900.00 640,300.00

Current Year Memorials 0.00 0.00

Total Permanently Restricted Net Assets 1,246,723.17 1,221,123.17

Temporarily Restricted Net Assets

Seminary Donations 0.00 0.00

Scholarship Donations 0.00 0.00

Total Temporarily Restricted Net Assets 0.00 0.00

Unrestricted Net Assets

Unrestricted Net Assets (Income) 98,319.92 93,723.19

Current Year Unrestricted Net Income (Loss)(Less Memorials)5,507.85 4,596.73

Unrealized Security Gains (Losses) 34,540.16 83,150.54

Total Unrestricted Net Assets 138,367.93 181,470.46

TOTAL LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS $ 1,385,091.10 $ 1,402,593.63

                                  Note:  In 2012, we went to recording farmland value using the County Assessor's market value.

                                            Appraised market value for farmland for 2023 is set at $1,150,800.00



                                                                                        GRACE FOUNDATION, INC.

                                                                                               Income Statement

                                                                For the 12 months ended December 31, 2022 and 2021

Income 2022 2021

Checking Account Interest $ 25.61 $ 19.26

Scholarship Donations 0.00 0.00

Mission Fund Interest - Godtland 1037.34 1116.00

CD Interest - Godtland 484.18 551.91

Schwab Interest/Dividends/CG Distributions 11,440.28 16,753.63

Farm Land Rent 30,858.75 27,440.00

Farm Land CRP 3,948.00 3,948.00

Wind Farm Rent 2,000.00 6,000.00

FSA Treasury 310 Misc Pay 144.00

Total Income 49,938.16 55,828.80

Investment Sales

Investments Sold 29,960.00

Cost of Investments Sold (26,085.34)

Gain (Loss) on Investments Sold 0.00 3,874.66

Expenses

Student Grants 2,500.00 2,500.00

Farmland Property Taxes 9,204.00 8,484.00

Farm Expenses 15.00 15.00

Safe Deposit Box Rent 40.00 40.00

Investment Expenses 2,117.22 2,184.79

Grace Lutheran Youth Camp Expense 8,285.98 1,003.00

Grace Lutheran VBS Expense 0.00 527.41

Grace Lutheran - Capital Campaign 0.00 20,495.86

Treasurer Salary-2021 and 2020 1,186.36 1,179.12

Baptismal MIF 4 Kidz 400.00 300.00

Ashley's Seminary Classes 17,081.75 18,377.55

Ashley's Rent 3,600.00

Total Expenses 44,430.31 55,106.73

Net Income (Loss) $ 5,507.85 $ 4,596.73



WORSHIP SERVICES 2019 2020 2021 2022 

Total Sunday Worship Services 96 67 54 54 

Total Weekday Worship Services 56 53 23 12 

Total Services with Communion 144 67 59 69 

      

      

PASTORAL ACTS     

Children Baptized 6 5 9 8 

Adults Baptized 0 0 0 0 

Confirmation of 9
th
 Graders 20 16 15 16 

Confirmation of Adults 0 0 0 0 

Weddings 5 2 4 2 

Reaffirmation of Wedding Vows 0 0 0 0 

Funerals 61 18 12 18 

      

      

MEMBERSHIP REPORT     

Increases:     

     a.  By Baptism (Children) 6 5 9 8 

     b.  By Baptism (Adults) 0 0 0 0 

     c.  By Reaffirmation of Faith 20 16 15 16 

     d.  By Letter of Transfer 17 14 0 5 

     e.  By Adult Instruction 4 0 0 0 

     f.   From Other Sources 20 0 0 0 

     g.  By Confirmation (not previously baptized members) 0 0 0 0 

      

               TOTAL 67 35 35 29 

      

Decreases:     

     a.  By Death 27 18 23 18 

     b.  Inactive Member Reduction 0 0 0 0 

     c.  By Transfer to ELCA Congregations 4 4 0 5 

     d.  By Transfer to Other Lutheran Congregations 0 0 0 0 

     e.  By Release to Non-Lutheran Congregations 0 0 0 0 

     f.   For Other Reasons (or requested removal) 2 0 0 0 

     

               TOTAL 33 22 23 23 

       

       

       

TOTAL BAPTIZED MEMBERSHIP      

Total Baptized Membership, December 31, 2021  1,592   

Total Baptized Membership, December 31, 2022  1,621   

               NET FOR 2022  29   

       

  

TOTAL CONFIRMED MEMBERSHIP 

     

Total Confirmed Membership, December 31, 2021  1,230   

Total Confirmed Membership, December 31, 2022  1,298   

               NET FOR 2022  68 

  

  



 

2022 BAPTISMS:  (8) Reese Brackey, Carson Bowman, Brextyn Gilliam, Makenna Iverson, Lenni Sharp-

steen, Graham Whitemore, Raegan Whitemore, Justin Scheib. 

2022 MARRIAGES:  (2) Alssa Matson & Preston Merten, Renae Brackey & Ron Thomas 

2022 REAFFIRMATION OF VOWS:  (None) 

2022 DEATHS:  (18) Arlene Levine, Richard Oliphant, Bev Field, Elinor Stotts, Dolores Feeley, Justine Van 

Rysywk, Beverly Sainsbury, Sharon Dickson, Robert Field, Harriet Harne, Juanice Doyle, Eunice Johnsrud, 

David Long, Kay Goodmanson, Sandra Godtland, Arnold Pasche, Lois Zoller, LuVerne Godtland.  

 



 

—



 



 



BALANCE SHEET AS OF: 12/31/2022 12/31/2021 12/31/2020 12/31/2019 12/31/2018 12/31/2017 12/31/2016 12/31/2015 12/31/2014

TOTAL FUNDS & LIABILITIES $565,602.39 $430,918.62 $667,881.06 $480,080.24 $326,544.67 $625,426.60 $325,763.34 $274,485.23 $199,412.40

LIABILITIES $2,088.82 $2,911.88 $3,645.68 $3,672.90 $6,055.01 $42,128.85 $42,956.95 $42,698.44 $37,461.99

UNDESIGNATED FUNDS $265,560.77 $159,023.26 $148,309.13 $78,590.60 $59,159.35 $73,800.35 $75,284.59 $129,607.75 $67,553.34

DESIGNATED FUNDS

EDUCATION $4,249.76 $4,003.38 $3,968.38 $3,964.49 $3,209.69 $2,365.63 $1,289.17 $4,952.62 $3,289.13

MISSIONS $12,719.26 $15,969.21 $7,846.18 $9,668.48 $19,035.88 $6,958.84 $5,876.23 $4,586.23 $5,023.18

PARISH NURSE $1,888.27 $1,688.61 $1,468.85 $1,344.23 $1,456.47 $1,344.17 $1,088.41 $1,815.37 $1,999.11

PROPERTY $34,377.23 $26,649.93 $19,661.07 $25,454.48 $24,879.19 $30,944.03 $109,211.79 $13,736.15 $9,869.83

WORSHIP $8,822.76 $8,950.76 $10,751.15 $12,646.33 $11,347.99 $5,845.68 $5,149.56 $5,019.81 $8,449.20

YOUTH $13,353.42 $15,521.85 $13,687.17 $12,764.52 $13,441.16 $26,298.96 $4,065.13 -$3,380.75 -$7,505.61

STANDARD DESIGNATED FUNDS $75,410.70 $72,783.74 $57,382.80 $65,842.53 $73,370.38 $73,757.31 $126,680.29 $26,729.43 $21,124.84

OTHER DESIGNATED FUNDS

CAPITAL CAMPAIGN $0.00 $0.00 $295,327.03 $155,040.21 $71,804.96 $357,287.50 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00

SCHOLARSHIPS $141,714.28 $137,814.02 $105,025.49 $123,767.83 $89,873.69 $61,184.93 $61,659.93 $60,344.93 $62,667.86

WELCA/FFB GRANTS $60,918.72 $39,267.63 $35,347.84 $31,197.83 $12,029.20 -$1,898.13 $105.79 $105.79 -$297.32

THRIVENT CHOICE $19,909.10 $19,118.09 $22,843.09 $21,968.34 $14,252.08 $19,165.79 $19,075.79 $14,998.89 $10,901.69

TOTAL DESIGNATED FUNDS $297,952.80 $268,983.48 $515,926.25 $397,816.74 $261,330.31 $509,497.40 $207,521.80 $102,179.04 $94,397.07



 



 

Grace Lutheran Church Gift Policy Summary 

This document is a brief summary of the full Gift Policy adopted by Grace Lutheran Church, intended to 

offer an overview of how this congregation will handle cash and non-cash gifts offered over and above 

regular giving. Donors are encouraged to bless this congregation’s present and future with gifts free of re-

strictions.  The full policy is available in the church office or on www.gracealbertlea.org  

The Finance Committee of Grace Lutheran Church has responsibility for reviewing gifts and shall make 

decisions and/or form recommendations to the Church Council regarding acceptance and use of gifts of-

fered to the congregation, using the guidelines of the current Gift Policy. 

The Finance Committee will consider gifts of cash, gifts through beneficiary designation (e.g., bank ac-

counts, annuities, endowments, life insurance policies, etc.), marketable securities, bequests, real estate, 

other non-cash gifts and in-kind donations. 

As a general rule, Grace Lutheran will convert all gifts to cash. 

Valuation of non-cash gifts to Grace Lutheran shall be the responsibility of the donor or the donor’s es-

tate. 

Unrestricted gifts with a value less than $25,000 shall be used in the general fund. 

Unrestricted gifts with a value equal to or greater than $25,000 shall have the acceptance and use deci-

sions recommended by the Gift Policy as follows:  

This congregation shall offer a contribution of 10% of the total gift to the Mission Giving Fund for distribu-

tion by the Mission Team, 45% of the total gift will go to the endowment fund, and the remaining 45% will 

go the general fund.  

Gifts with specific donor-defined restrictions will be considered on a case-by-case basis by the Finance 

Committee in consultation with the Church Council. Donors who choose to restrict the use of a gift to 

Grace are strongly encouraged to complete a Restriction and Release Form. 

Memorial and honorary gifts of any size given to Grace Lutheran shall be handled according to section VII 

of the Gift Policy. 

Donors are encouraged to consult with their personal tax advisor, estate attorney and/or financial advisor 

for specific tax, legal, and investment information. Grace Lutheran does not provide any tax, legal, or in-

vestment advice. 

 

http://www.gracealbertlea.org


 



 



 




